Public Document Pack

POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

Tuesday, 15 February 2022

<u>Present:</u> Councillor J Williamson (Chair)

Councillors T Anderson S Hayes

H Cameron T Jones
P Cleary J McManus
W Clements Y Nolan
P Gilchrist J Robinson
JE Green P Stuart

EA Grey

Deputy: Councillors A Hodson (In place of L Rennie)

120 WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and those watching the webcast.

121 APOLOGIES

The Chair confirmed that apologies had been received from Councillor Lesley Rennie and that Councillor Andrew Hodson was deputising.

122 MEMBERS' CODE OF CONDUCT - DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were asked to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests and any other relevant interest and to state the nature of the interest.

The following declarations were made:

Councillor Jeff Green	Personal interest by virtue of him being Chair of Wirral Golf Club and also as a Director of the Wirral Growth Company.
	Personal interest by virtue of her being a Director of
Jean Robinson	Wirral Growth Company.

123 MINUTES

Resolved – That the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January, 2022 be approved and adopted as a correct record.

124 PUBLIC QUESTIONS

The Chair informed the meeting that nine questions had been received from members of the public, eight of whom were in attendance, and one who had asked that their question be read out at the meeting.

The nine questions and responses were attached as an appendix to the minutes.

125 **STATEMENTS AND PETITIONS**

The Chair informed the meeting that a number of petitions had been received and invited those in attendance to present their petitions, as follows:

- 1. Stephen Bennett presented a petition in respect of the proposed closure of Woodchurch Leisure Centre.
- 2. Councillor Yvonne Nolan presented a petition in respect of the proposed closure of Rock Ferry Library.
- Julienne McGeough presented petitions on her behalf and on behalf of Paul Jobson in respect of proposals for increasing charges or introducing charges around residents' parking charges at Tranmere Rovers, Sainsbury's Prenton area and the Birkenhead town area.
- 4. Alan Dollery presented a petition in respect of the proposed closure of Prenton Library.
- A petition had been delivered from Matt Webb in respect of the proposed 12 month closure of Bidston Tennis Centre and loss of three indoor courts on reopening.
- 6. Councillor Wendy Clements presented a petition in respect of the proposed closure of Greasby Library.

Resolved – That the petitions be noted and referred to the appropriate Chief Officers in accordance with Standing Order 11.2.

126 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS

No questions from Members had been received.

127 BUDGET MONITORING QUARTER 3 2021/22

The Director of Resources introduced a report which set out the financial monitoring information for the Council as at quarter 3 (October - December) of 2021-22 and provided an overview of budget performance.

The Committee was aware that the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) had provided a conditional offer of Exceptional Financial Support (capitalisation directive) for 2021/22 of up to £10.7m. One of the conditions of that offer was that the Council would need to provide

evidence from the assurance review of the authority's financial position and its ability to meet any or all the identified budget gap without any additional borrowing. An Independent Panel had been appointed to monitor the progress of the implementation of the recommendations of the review.

It was therefore vitally important that the Council had robust processes in place to manage and monitor the in-year financial position, to ensure it delivered a balanced position at the end of the year. The report outlined a number of improvements which had been made to address this.

The projected year-end revenue outturn, recorded as part of Quarter 3 financial monitoring activity, represented a favourable variance against revenue budget of £1.345m. As any favourable variance had to contribute to the reduction in the value of the Exceptional Financial Support for 2021/22, the forecast year end position was a balanced budget. This budget position included the utilisation of the Government's Exceptional Financial Support (EFS) but it was not anticipated that the full amount would be required, following a review of new funding received and a reduction in pressures estimated in March. The value of the EFS had now reduced to £6.355m.

The Director of Resources in response to comments from Members agreed that she would supply figures in writing with regard to the aggregated costs of the capitalisation of salaries for this year and future years, and that the list of earmarked reserves with a commentary, would be circulated to all Members.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

Resolved - That,

- (1) the favourable forecast position, prior to the proposed adjustment to the exceptional financial support, presented at Quarter 3, be noted;
- (2) the forecast reduction in the requirement to utilise the Government's Exceptional Financial Support (EFS), be noted;
- (3) the impact of funding and expenditure as a direct consequence of Covid-19, including the additional funding sources which had been identified, be noted.

128 CAPITAL MONITORING QUARTER 3 2021/22

The Director of Resources introduced a report which provided an update on the progress of the Capital Programme 2021/22 at the end of December 2021. The report recommended to Council a revised 2021/22 Capital Programme of £71.9 million which took account of re-profiling, virements, additional funding requirements and grant variations identified since the Capital Programme was formally agreed on 1 March 2021.

In response to comments from Members, the Director stated that any reduction in the capital programme would reduce borrowing and feed into a reduction in revenue spend too. With regard to the reduction in the capitalisation amount and the instruction from Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) to sell off assets, this requirement would reduce as the Council would only be looking to sell off assets equivalent to the loan.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED - To Council,

- (1) the approval of the revised Capital Programme of £71.9 million for 2021/22, including the addition of the new grant funding referred to in section 3.4 in the report;
- (2) the approval of additional funding for the schemes referred to in section 3.5 in the report;
- (3) the approval of the virements referred to in Appendix 3 in the report.

129 BUDGET 2022/23 AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN

The Director of Resources introduced a report which was part of the Council's formal budget process, as set out in the constitution and in accordance with the legal requirements to set a balanced and sustainable budget for 2022/23.

This report presented details of the annual budget for 2022/23; key elements contributing towards the preparation of the budget; recommendations on the budget and council tax, and an update on the Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP) covering the period from 2022/23 to 2026/27, previously reported to the Committee on 1 December 2021 (minute 101 refers) as a component of the Medium-Term Financial Strategy (MTFS).

The report contained several appendices, some of which were required to be published as part of the statutory annual budget process and others which provided the Committee with relevant information relating to short and medium-term budget planning, inclusive of consultation aspects and financial assumptions. These assumptions would change, and changes would be reported through the governance process for budget monitoring within the Committee system.

Included with these appendices was also the detailed Schools Budget for 2022/23.

The 2022/23 budget had been compiled using the figures in the provisional Local Government Finance Settlement for 2022/23 as the final settlement, had not at the time of agenda publication, been received. The Director confirmed that the final settlement had been received with a slight improvement of £1k, which did not impact on the assumptions included within the 2022/23 budget report

The 2022/23 budget had been developed with consideration of the recommendations made in the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) external assurance reports and in consultation with the Independent Panel convened to advise on the Council's financial recovery plan.

The budget proposals, which had been produced with the engagement of Policy and Resources Committee and other Service Committees, and the associated recommendations laid out in this report were a key step in achieving the Council's commitment to produce a stable, prudent and sustainable financial basis to operate from, recognising the finite resources available and prioritising them for the best outcomes for Wirral, with the ongoing aim of delivering better services.

The report was extensive, covering complex information on a number of areas including:

- The national context and local government funding
- Government engagement, DLUHC and Exceptional Financial Support (EFS)
- Organisational change
- The approach to formulating the budget, inclusive of Directorate budget envelopes
- The budget proposals
- The MTFS and future year assumptions
- Council Tax
- Business Rates
- Schools' budgets
- Levies
- The General Fund and earmarked reserves
- Flexible Use of Capital Receipts (FUCR)
- The Section 151 officer's report on the robustness of estimates for budget calculations

Both the Director and Chief Executive responded to a number of comments from Members clarifying the external advice given of the need for a contingency fund of £3m minimum and also assuring the Committee of the rigour with which the Change Programme and delivery of savings would be implemented.

The Chair then moved, seconded by Councillor Jean Robinson, the recommendations set out in the report, with the following alterations to be inserted:

(a) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Permanent Closure and Demolition of Woodchurch Leisure Centre" be amended to contain an additional element to the proposal that

Demolition of the Woodchurch Leisure Centre will not be progressed whilst a process is undergone to consider the feasibility of any expressions of interest submitted to the Council by 30 September 2022 for the transfer of the Leisure Centre to be operated by a community group or trust. Any transfer of the Leisure Centre will include the earmarked capital costs of £330k for demolition being made available to assist with required capital maintenance works to the site. In addition, if the Directorate is able to make any efficiencies above and beyond the proposed savings at the end of Quarter 1 in 2022/23, that this will be earmarked towards project support for any successful bid to transfer the facility to a community organisation. This does not affect the proposed revenue saving.

- (b) That a report be brought as soon as practicable to the Policy & Resources Committee to establish a Community Asset Transfer policy in respect of services and assets identified in the budget proposals, which should be fully integrated with the Council's Community Wealth Building Strategy and the principles adopted within it
- (c) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Review of Anti-Social Behaviour Team" be deleted. This will remove the proposal of £50k to review the Anti-Social Behaviour Team as the Committee is acutely aware of the blight that anti-social behaviour has on our residents' lives and the detrimental impact it has on our communities. The £50,000 attached to this saving may be found from a different resource, that being using the Annual Community Safety Grant which the Council receives from the Police and Crime Commissioner which is as yet unallocated for 2022/23. This will both protect our communities and save jobs.
- (d) That the Director for Neighbourhoods ensure that the forthcoming reports to Tourism, Communities, Culture & Leisure Committee contain:
 - a full exploration of all proposals submitted during the consultation period for Hoylake and Brackenwood golf courses, including options for increasing fees, alternative provision and environmental projects;

- (ii) delivery plans for a children's activity area in the main swimming pool at Europa Pools on dedicated days and school holidays; and
- (iii) a consideration of how future leisure provision may be underpinned by the Community Wealth Building Strategy and is best able to deliver the Wirral Plan objectives to reduce health inequalities in the Borough.
- (e) That expressions of interest be invited for the transfer of one or more golf courses to a community run body, to be submitted by 30th September 2022, to be developed as a business case and assessed by the Council. This will not affect the saving proposal to come into effect as of 1st April 2022, following Budget Council.
- (f) That a report be brought to a future meeting of the Policy & Resources Committee in respect of a review of the Council's Social Value Policy, which is requested to take place within the coming six months and focussed on an ambition to make it more ambitious in its targets and for it to integrate with the social value framework currently being developed by the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority.

The Director of Resources confirmed that the proposals put forward by the Chair were all legal and achievable for a balanced budget to be set.

It was then moved as an amendment by Councillor Tom Anderson, seconded by Councillor Jeff Green, that –

- (a) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Reprovision of the Library Service" be amended to reduce the savings proposals so as to make sufficient monies available to enable:
 - (i) Greasby library to remain operating for the purposes of a community facility and library centre at a cost of £78k;
 - (ii) expressions of interest in community asset transfer of the libraries that may be closed to be supported in assisting the production and implementation of business cases at a cost at a revenue cost of £282k; and
 - (iii) an allocation from within the 2022/23 capital programme be identified, where necessary, to enable expressions of interest in community asset transfer of the libraries that may be closed to be supported in assisting the production and implementation of business cases at a cost of £500k; and
 - (iv) libraries currently proposed to cease operation as of 1st July to continue to operate until 1st November 2022 whilst expressions of interest for their community asset transfer are sought and

business cases developed and assessed, which will provide a reduction of in-year savings of £470k;

amounting to a reduction in revenue savings of £162k for 2022/23 and future years and £752k for 2022/23 only, with the use of the budget surplus to support this.

(b) That the amount specified in proposed Recommendation 4 of "£0.44m" be deleted and the word "the" to be deleted and replaced with "any", so as to read - "approve any surplus funding available from a budget proposal of £330.13m to be transferred to the General Fund".

Councillor Yvonne Nolan expressed her support for Councillor Anderson's amendment but suggested that Rock Ferry Library be also added to his amendment regarding Greasby Library.

Councillor Anderson agreed that this could be added to his amendment, so that (a) (i), now read:

"Greasby and Rock Ferry libraries to remain operating for the purposes of community facility and library centres at a cost of £162k"

It was then further moved by Councillor Tom Anderson, and seconded by Councillor Helen Cameron, that –

• the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Review of Golf Offer" be amended to contain an additional element to the proposal that:

"Closure of these sites will require alternative proposals for use to be brought forward, which the Council intends as landowner will be for leisure or outdoor use only and would be appropriate to the Greenbelt where those sites are within it."

A further amendment was then moved by Councillor Phil Gilchrist, seconded by Councillor Steve Hayes, that –

"Committee recognises that consultations over the future of a number of facilities do not close until 27th March. In addition, at the time of writing, consultation on the future shape and extent of library provision, has not yet commenced.

Given the views expressed by the report from CIPFA and their opinion on the extent and range of non-statutory services, along with those covered by the provisions of the Libraries and Museums Act 1964, Committee recognises that it is not practicable for all the services offered by the Council to remain as provided.

Having regard to these constraints it is essential that any groups or organisations interested in the potential of community asset transfer are given adequate time and sufficient information to assemble their business cases. In these circumstances officers can be expected to respond to requests from groups and organisations for advice on the running costs of any facilities they are considering for such a transfer.

In these circumstances the timing of the need to make budgetary savings may undermine the ability of a group to assemble its case to take over an asset on behalf of the community. A clear aim should to avoid an asset being damaged or neglected in any transition whilst productive negotiations take place. A further aim should be to ensure that such negotiations are concluded in a timely manner so that an orderly transition can be arranged if practicable..

To facilitate this the £0.44m contained at recommendation 4 be removed and added to the £3m contingency for delivery of first or in year savings (as specified at paragraph 3.21 of the report).

The up to date position on productive and meaningful approaches can then be reported to the June cycle of committees."

An amendment was then moved by Councillor Pat Cleary, seconded by Councillor Steve Hayes, that –

- (a) To provide additional useable funding by adopting a proposal to reduce the temperature in occupied Council buildings by 2 degrees, which will in general create a reduced energy cost of £113k.
- (b) To direct that budget saving proposal to increase the Climate Emergency Budget.

Councillor Paul Stuart moved an amendment to the second part of Councillor Cleary's amendment, in that it be replaced by the following –

"That the £113,000 savings identified around council energy costs are redirected into the Local Welfare Assistance Fund to be ringfenced for fuel poverty in the form of one-off flat payments to those residents in most need of assistance with their fuel bills. Residents across the Borough are currently suffering from a cost of living crisis which means many are choosing between heating and eating. To enable this to be allocated fairly, the Director of Resources is requested to establish a process that will distribute the money in an equitable manner."

In response to a Member's comment, the Director of Resources confirmed that £2.72m had been built into the budget for increased energy costs, and that the savings put forward in energy costs were deemed to be achievable.

At 8.03pm the Chair adjourned the meeting to enable discussions within Groups to take place on the proposals.

The Committee resumed at 8.34pm.

Councillor Phil Gilchrist moved a further amendment, seconded by Councillor Steve Hayes, that –

"Members should be kept fully informed of the response to all consultations so that the proposals brought forward tonight are seen in context and that developments involving community asset transfer are assessed by the Policy and Resources Committee in due course."

Responding to a Member's comment the Director of Resources stated that a report would be brought to the next Policy and Resources Committee on a Community Asset Transfer Policy with criteria and timelines.

Members then debated further the proposals and amendments before them.

The Director of Law and Governance then explained how the voting would proceed on the amendments and motion before the Committee.

The first vote was taken on Councillor Anderson's amendment as altered, concerning libraries and financing, and this was carried (14:1).

A vote was then taken on Councillor Anderson's amendment regarding golf courses, and this was carried (15:0).

The Director of Law and Governance informed the meeting that Councillor Gilchrist's first amendment would now fall away as it conflicted with Councillor Anderson's first amendment, which had been carried.

A vote was then taken on the first part of Councillor Cleary's amendment, which was carried (15:0).

The second part of Councillor Cleary's amendment was put and lost (3:12).

Councillor Stuart's amendment to the second part of Councillor Cleary's amendment was then put and carried (15:0).

Councillor Gilchrist's second amendment in respect of Community Asset Transfers, was then put and carried (15:0).

The substantive motion, as amended, was then put and carried (14:1).

Resolved (14:1) – That the Committee:

- (1) Considered the response to the financial proposals forming a draft budget for the purposes of consultation under section 65 of the Local Government Finance Act, set out as:
 - Appendix 1 Report of the Section 151 officer as to the robustness of the estimates made for the purposes of the calculations and the adequacy of the proposed financial reserves
 - Appendix 2 Savings, income and efficiencies proposals
 - Appendix 3 Five year Medium-Term Financial Plan
 - Appendix 4 Budget consultation
 - Appendix 5 Policy & Service Committee budget proposals feedback
 - **Appendix 6 Pressures/Investments**
 - **Appendix 7** The position for the Dedicated Schools Grant
 - **Appendix 11 Medium-Term Financial Strategy**

and approved the same as the basis of the formulation of the draft budget subject to the following alterations and additions to the supporting proposals as set out at Appendix 2. These being:

(a) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Permanent Closure and Demolition of Woodchurch Leisure Centre" be amended to contain an additional element to the proposal that:

Demolition of the Woodchurch Leisure Centre will not be progressed whilst a process is undergone to consider the feasibility of any expressions of interest submitted to the Council by 30 September 2022 for the transfer of the Leisure Centre to be operated by a community group or trust. Any transfer of the Leisure Centre will include the earmarked capital costs of £330k for demolition being made available to assist with required capital maintenance works to the site. In addition, if the Directorate is able to make any efficiencies above and beyond the proposed savings at the end of Quarter 1 in 2022/23, that this will be earmarked towards project support for any successful bid to transfer the facility to a community organisation. This does not affect the proposed revenue saving.

(b) That a report be brought as soon as practicable to the Policy & Resources Committee to establish a Community Asset Transfer policy in respect of services and assets identified in the budget proposals, which should be fully integrated with the Council's Community Wealth Building Strategy and the principles adopted within it.

- (c)That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Review of Anti-Social Behaviour Team" be deleted. This will remove the proposal of £50k to review the Anti-Social Behaviour Team as the Committee is acutely aware of the blight that anti-social behaviour has on our residents' lives and the detrimental impact it has on our communities. The £50,000 attached to this saving may be found from a different resource, that being using the Annual Community Safety Grant which the Council receives from the Police and Crime Commissioner which is as yet unallocated for 2022/23. This will both protect our communities and save jobs.
- (d) That the Director for Neighbourhoods ensure that the forthcoming reports to Tourism, Communities, Culture & Leisure Committee contain:
 - (i) a full exploration of all proposals submitted during the consultation period for Hoylake and Brackenwood golf courses, including options for increasing fees, alternative provision and environmental projects;
 - (ii) delivery plans for a children's activity area in the main swimming pool at Europa Pools on dedicated days and school holidays; and
 - (iii) a consideration of how future leisure provision may be underpinned by the Community Wealth Building Strategy and is best able to deliver the Wirral Plan objectives to reduce health inequalities in the Borough.
- (e)That expressions of interest be invited for the transfer of one or more golf courses to a community run body, to be submitted by 30th September 2022, to be developed as a business case and assessed by the Council. This will not affect the saving proposal to come into effect as of 1st April 2022, following Budget Council.
- (f) That a report be brought to a future meeting of the Policy & Resources Committee in respect of a review of the Council's Social Value Policy, which is requested to take place within the coming six months and focussed on an ambition to make it more ambitious in its targets and for it to integrate with the social value framework currently being developed by the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority.
- (g) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Reprovision of the Library Service" be amended to reduce the

savings proposals so as to make sufficient monies available so as to enable:

- (i) Greasby and Rock Ferry libraries to remain operating for the purposes of community facility and library centres at a cost of £162k;
- (ii) expressions of interest in community asset transfer of the libraries to be supported in assisting the production and implementation of business cases at a cost of £282k; and
- (iii) an allocation from within the 2022/23 capital programme be identified, where necessary, to enable expressions of interest in community asset transfer of the libraries that may be closed to be supported in assisting the production and implementation of business cases at a cost of £500k; and
- (iv) libraries currently proposed to cease operation as of 1st
 July to continue to operate until 1st November 2022 whilst
 expressions of interest for their community asset transfer
 are sought and business cases developed and assessed,
 which will provide a reduction of in-year savings of £470k;

amounting to a reduction in Revenue savings of £162k for 2022/23 and future years and £752k for 2022/23 only with the use of the budget surplus to support this.

(h) That the savings proposal listed at Appendix 2 headed "Review of Golf Offer" be amended to contain an additional element to the proposal that:

"Closure of these sites will require alternative proposals for use to be brought forward, which the Council intends as landowner will be for leisure or outdoor use only and would be appropriate to the Greenbelt where those sites are within it."

- (i) That an additional proposal be listed at Appendix 2:
 - (i) To provide additional useable funding by adopting a proposal to reduce the temperature in occupied Council buildings by 2 degrees, which will in general create a reduced energy cost of £113k; and
 - (ii) That the £113,000 savings identified around council energy costs are re-directed into the Local Welfare Assistance Fund to be ringfenced for fuel poverty in the form of one-off flat payments to those residents in most need of assistance with their fuel bills. Residents across the Borough are currently suffering from a cost of living crisis which

means many are choosing between heating and eating. To enable this to be allocated fairly, the Director of Resources is requested to establish a process that will distribute the money in an equitable manner.

- (j) Members should be kept fully informed of the response to all consultations so that the proposals brought forward tonight are seen in context and that developments involving community asset transfer are assessed by the Policy and Resources Committee in due course.
- (2) Noted the role of the Change Programme and the approach to currently active Service Reviews in delivering budget proposals.
- (3) Recommends that Council adopt a Revenue Budget, subject to the Local Government Finance Settlement to be issued by The Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) of £330.13m.
- (4) Recommends that Council approve any surplus funding available from a budget proposal of £330.13m to be transferred to the General Fund.
- (5) Accordingly recommends that Council:
 - (a) agree the summary Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP) set out as Appendix 3 and adopt the Medium-Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) set out as Appendix 11;
 - (b) adopt the fees and charges set out as Appendix 9, with delegated authority being granted:
 - (i) to the Section 151 Officer to update the Council's Fees and Charges Directory prior to publication before 1 April 2022
 - (ii) to the relevant Director with portfolio, in consultation with the relevant Committee's Chair and Group Spokespersons, to vary existing fees and charges;
 - (c) approve the Discretionary Rate Relief Policy for Business Rates for 2022/23 set out as Appendix 10;
 - (d) set and maintain the level of General Fund Balances at the higher of
 - (i) 4% of the Council's net revenue budget, based on a locally determined assessment of the financial risks that the Council may face in the future in accordance with the report of the Section 151 Officer (Appendix 1);

- (e) authorise, in respect of the Budget Proposals, that the Director with portfolio undertake such actions as they consider necessary to implement the agreed Budget and deliver the savings, income and efficiency proposals developed as part of the formulation process and update Committees accordingly;
- (f) approve the 2022/23 Schools Budget of £316.2m.
- (6) Recommends that Council delegate authority to the Section 151 Officer, following consultation with the Chair and Group Spokespersons of the Policy and Resources Committee, to do anything necessary to give effect to the proposals contained in the report and to address any funding changes, if any, arising from the final Local Government Finance Settlement once agreed by Parliament.
- (7) Recommends (subject to a separate vote at Council) that Council:
 - a. Sets the Band D Council Tax at £1,713.00 for the Wirral Borough Council element of the Council Tax, representing a general increase of 1.99% and 1.00% ringfenced increase to Adult Social Care, and the Council Tax requirement for the Council's own purposes for 2022/23 of £163m as detailed in Appendix 8.
 - b. Notes that the additional precepts from the Police & Crime Commissioner for Merseyside, the Merseyside Fire & Rescue Authority and the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority remain in estimated form and delegates authority to the Section 151 Officer to implement any variation to the overall council tax arising from the final notification of the precepts.

130 CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2022-27

The Chair suggested that this and the next three items be taken en bloc and this was agreed by the Committee.

The Director of Resources introduced a report on the draft Capital Programme 2022/27 for consideration and referral to Council for approval. It also included information regarding the revenue implications of this Programme and an update on the latest forecast for capital receipts.

The 2022/27 Capital Programme represented a combination of schemes originally approved as part of the 2021/26 Programme, updated through the Capital Monitoring reports in 2021/22 and new bids for inclusion as detailed in this report.

A Member suggested the need for a forward programme of improvements required to leisure facilities in respect of the £660k Leisure Capital Improvement Programme funding.

The Director responded to a number of comments from Members and confirmed that DLUHC had instructed the Council not to use any portion of capital receipts for a community fund, but that all capital receipts were to be used to fund the cost of the capitalisation directive. She suggested that the idea of a capital pot for some form of community funding in areas where assets had been sold off could be revisited.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED - To Council -

- (1) the approval of the new bids as detailed in Appendix 2 to the report requiring £8.963 million borrowing for inclusion in the Capital Programme;
- (2) the approval of any new bids supported by grant funding do not commence until written confirmation has been received from the granting authority;
- (3) the approval of the Capital Programme 2022/27 (as detailed in Appendix 3 to the report).
- (4) that the Director of Resources be requested to present updates on the capital programme in accordance with the agreed capital monitoring arrangements.

131 CAPITAL FINANCING STRATEGY 2022/23

The Director of Resources introduced a report on the Capital Financing Strategy. The Authority's treasury management activity was underpinned by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) 2017 Code of Practice on Treasury Management ("the Code"), in which there was the requirement for Council to approve an annual Capital Strategy. The report fulfilled the Authority's legal obligation under the Local Government Act 2003 to have regard to the CIPFA Code.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED - To Council -

- (1) the approval of the Capital Strategy for 2022/23;
- (2) the approval of the associated Prudential Indicators to be adopted;

(3) the approval of the Council's Minimum Revenue Provision policy.

132 TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 2022/23

The Director of Resources introduced a report on the Treasury Management Strategy. The Authority's treasury management activity was underpinned by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) 2017 Code of Practice on Treasury Management ("the Code"), which required the production of annual Treasury Management Indicators and a Treasury Management Strategy Statement on likely financing and investment activity. The Code also recommends that Members were informed of treasury management activities at least twice a year.

The report fulfilled the Authority's legal obligation under the Local Government Act 2003 to have regard to the CIPFA Code. It did not cover the requirements of the 2018 Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) Investment Guidance, which mostly referred to non-treasury investments and was the subject of a separate report.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED - To Council -

- (1) the approval of the Treasury Management and Investment Strategy for 2022/2023;
- (2) the approval of the Treasury Management Indicators.

133 INVESTMENT STRATEGY 2022/23

The Director of Resources introduced a report on the Investment Strategy. In February 2018, the former Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG), (now Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC)) published updated 'Guidance on Local Government Investments'. The previous edition covered only Treasury Management investments. In recent years local authorities had had an increasing focus on commercial activities including but not exclusive to property. Such activity had the potential to bring both increased returns and increased positive and negative risk. The revised Guidance on Local Authority Investments required that a separate Investment Strategy focusing on non-treasury investments was produced and approved annually by Council.

This report fulfilled the requirement of the DLUHC to produce an investment strategy that covered non-treasury activities.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED – To Council, the approval of the Investment Strategy for 2022/2023 which includes potential investment in the following activity areas:

- 1. Commercial Property
- 2. Service Investments: Loans
- 3. Service Investment: Shares (non-currently held)
- 4. Loan Commitments and Financial Guarantees

134 PROCEDURE FOR BUDGET DECISION MEETING OF COUNCIL

The Director of Law and Governance introduced a report on the assurance process in formulating the draft Council Budget with a recommendation to Council on a process for adoption at the Budget decision making meeting.

On a motion by the Chair, seconded by Councillor Yvonne Nolan, it was -

RECOMMENDED - To Council, that for the duration of the extraordinary meeting of 28th February 2022 (Budget Council):

- (a) the procedure attached as Appendix A be followed in respect of the meeting; and
- (b) Council Standing Order 15.4 (timing of speeches) be suspended together with such other standing orders as may conflict with the Budget Council procedure or the Mayor's administration of the meeting, in such a manner as the Mayor in his or her absolute discretion dictates, to ensure the objective of Council setting a lawful budget and council tax requirement prevails.

135 **CHAIR'S THANKS**

At the conclusion of the meeting, the Chair expressed her thanks for the manner in which the Committee had discussed and debated the matters before it, appreciative of the difficult process which the Council was going through and thanked Members and officers for all their hard work.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND RESPONSES POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE 15 FEBRUARY 2022

Question One

From Keith Marsh to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"If the proposed closure of Brackenwood and Hoylake courses is agreed and goes ahead at full council on 28th February, what assures can the council give that they are in a position to act swiftly enough to agree transfers of operators on 1st April. Other operators will want to take over the courses during the height of the golf playing season to ensure that they accrue funds to keep them going through the winter period when the courses are less profitable and have lower footfall. If the council is unable to move quickly enough for a 1st April transfer to happen, what support can they give to new operators so that they do not have to shoulder the financial burden of either having to take over a course during less profitable times as new operators or taking over the course following a period of closure when the course has been left fallow?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

If the council agrees the budget proposals on 28 February, the relevant Director following discussions with Senior Leadership Team, will make an operational decision will make an operational decision whether to suspend the provision of the service on 1 April pending a formal decision by the Tourism Committee. Once the consultation on the courses concludes, the relevant committee will either decide to keep the courses closed on a permanent basis to deliver the budget saving or decide on an alternative proposal.

If the committee decides on an alternative proposal, which may include the transfer of the courses, the Committee will task the relevant Director to progress this, however the Committee would need to identify how the saving is to be made within the relevant budget. The timelines for which cannot yet be determined. If a proposal is then agreed that the courses will be operated by a third party, this will be at no cost to the council.

Question Two

From Daniel Keane to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"If the proposal does not go ahead and the council retains the golf service in house for all 4 courses, what plans will it introduce to ensure that the service reduces or eliminates the golf subsidy. Given that in 2019 the council made a commitment following a full scrutiny review into the service of golf to invest using capital money into the courses to bring them up to a standard over the next 8 years, that is

presentable and in my view attractive to people using the service thus having the potential for increased income. Will the council hold itself to that commitment in improving the quality of its service given two STRI commissioned reports that clearly indicated the issues several years ago?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

Irrespective of the outcomes of the budget proposals, and following an exercise to compare Wirral's Golf fees and charges with those of other municipal providers of Golf, the service is proposing to introduce a new pricing model that will seek to reduce the subsidy. This includes those users accessing the service through the Invigor8 scheme.

Some capital investment on Golf Courses has already been undertaken including the improvement of some greens and Health & Safety work as identified in the STRI reports. The criteria for Capital spend include a requirement to demonstrate that the return on investment will cover the repayments of Capital Borrowing. Whilst some degree of increased income may be achieved through course improvements, the general decline in golf participation in recent years, impacts of seasonality, price increases and an oversupply of courses on Wirral may mean that increased usage may not be guaranteed. The Council cannot therefore commit to invest in courses, from which there will not be a level of return to cover the cost of investment.

Question Three

From Robin Clarke to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"Will the council commit to having a transition period between the council operation and the operation changing to an alternative operator to ensure continuity of service for the people of Wirral and the clubs and societies that use both Hoylake and Brackenwood?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

The relevant Director, following discussions with Senior Leadership Team, will make an operational decision whether to suspend the provision of the service on 1 April pending a formal decision by the Tourism Committee. If the director takes this decision, there will be no continuity of service within the transition period.

Question Four

From Jackie Watts to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"What assurances can the council give that if the proposal isn't agreed and Brackenwood and Hoylake remain open and in council control, that in 12 months' time these courses will not be under the same level of scrutiny again

with all the uncertainty that this brings to residents, clubs, societies and the general public that play and use these courses?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

No assurances can be provided to this effect.

Question Five

From Ann Edwards to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"Brackenwood Golf Club leases their clubhouse from the council and has spent thousands of pounds to upgrade and redecorate various part of the building follow the confirmation last year that the courses were not due for closure. What support will the council offer to ensure that if the courses close and no alternative operator can be agreed that Clubs with leases with the council will not be expected to pay the remainder of their leases should they be forced to close as a golf club through no fault of their own?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

If a decision is ultimately taken to close golf courses then negotiations will be entered into with the Golf Clubs in relation to termination of the leases.

Question Six

From Anne Litherland and read out on her behalf, to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron

"I took part in the Have Your Say consultation on the Tennis Centre but have realised since then that there was no mention of the gym, or alternative provision for those who use the gym in this consultation. As the gym is used extensively by the local participants in the Weight Management programme, what will happen to them when the gym closes?"

Response from Councillor Helen Cameron

Thank you for your question. The final designs for the tennis centre are still being worked through with the design consultants and we have recognised that the need to retain a fitness facility would provide benefits to the final offer and the delivery of our programmes and could likely be considered / potentially retained independently of the design for the broader gymnastics and soft play proposal.

Question Seven

From Jonathon White to the Chair, Councillor Janette Williamson

"At the end of March 2022, Wirral Council is forecast to have £64.8m in reserves of which £13.6m is unrestricted general fund balances 'for a rainy day' and £51.2m are earmarked reserves. There is evidence available that at least £5m of reserves have not been used over the past few years and are no longer needed. Can the committee outline clearly to me what the £51.2m in earmarked reserves is for please?"

Response from Councillor Janette Williamson

A General Fund balance position of £13.6m forms part of the 2022/23 budget proposal discussion at this evening's meeting. The forecast position for the end of March 2022, however, is for a retained balance of £10.7m.

The General Fund balance is in place to support the financial sustainability of the Council and is held to absorb financial impacts that could be felt from emergency situations or other unexpected costs that may arise.

The individual earmarked reserves held for specific Directorate-related activity, along with the forecast position of each of them to the end of March 2022, are provided in the Quarter 3 Budget Monitoring report, which is shown in the papers for this evening's agenda as item 6. There are 48 earmarked reserves in question, with an approximate forecast value of £24m.

In addition to these Directorate-related earmarked reserves, the Council expects to hold £15m in reserves at financial year-end on behalf of schools.

The Council also holds organisation-wide earmarked reserves to manage government grants received as compensation for Business Rates reliefs applied to bills because of decisions made by Central Government, as well as funds received to support the response to the Covid 19 pandemic and grant monies received in respect of the Local Income Tax Guarantee, which relates to both Council Tax and Business Rates income. A reserve position is also maintained for insurance related matters. Approximately £29.6m is forecast to be held at year-end across these organisation-wide items.

Question Eight

From John Jones to the Chair, and answered by the Chair of the Tourism, Communities, Culture and Leisure Committee, Councillor Helen Cameron and by the Chair of the Children, Young People and Education Committee, Councillor Wendy Clements

"With cuts being made to leisure centres, libraries and £200,000 in youth provision cuts how do the council propose that these cuts won't impact the mental health of our young people even further, will we not see an increase in anti- social

behaviour and further costs to the local authority and other services such as the NHS and the Police force?"

Response from Councillors Helen Cameron and Wendy Clements

Libraries

Library Service data indicates that the current baseline usage for age groups 13-17 and 18–24 year-olds represents 3.24% of current users. Whilst this does not indicate a high level of need amongst this demographic, the new model and Library Strategy is dedicated to ensuring we increase engagement and provide a service based on current and future need.

Shared programmes of work will be developed in targeted areas to support literacy and independent reading. This will be a primary role of the team of Librarians to support. For the five "non-staffed" libraries listed, which are in the more deprived areas, discussions will be held with the organisation where the library is co-located to ensure that space and I.T. facilities are available. These libraries will still be supported by staff on an ad hoc basis to ensure we meet the aims and objectives of the Library Strategy and to ensure that stock and equipment is up to date and in working order. This is the model that is about to be piloted in Secombe Children's Centre.

Children's Services

The reduction of £100k from the Council budget to The Hive Youth Zone is being offset by a £100k donation from local business regeneration. In the short-term this will mitigate against potential reduction of services for young people. In the long-term The Hive Youth Zone is increasing its own capacity for fundraising and will work in partnership with the Local Authority to increase external grant income.

In the 2021-22 budget setting process, the Council invested additional funding into its own Youth Services. Over £100k of this funding was allocated for weekend activity which was surplus to the core youth offer. The proposal is to cease the additional activity and protect the core neighbourhood offer, which will continue to deliver with the existing resource of highly experienced and skilled staff.

Wirral Youth Collective, a collaboration of organisations providing activity for young people, will continue to work together to secure funding from grant streams such as the Youth Endowment Fund, Violence Reduction Partnership and Safer Streets initiative to provide positive experiences and diversionary activities for young people.

Question Nine

From Councillor Jo Bird to the Chair, Councillor Janette Williamson

"Last year, Wirral Council was one of nine councils who asked the government for exceptional financial support loans. Repayments and interest on these capitalisation loans are to be repaid over 20 years. Wirral asked for around £20m loans for last year and this year.

As things turned out, the full amount was not required last year and only £6.5m was borrowed, and £6.4m is now proposed to borrow this year. At the time of making the decision to borrow, at Budget Council last year, Wirral councillors did not know what strings, conditions and interventions would be attached to these two loans. But we know now.

Some Councils like Nottingham and Peterborough have made political choice to not to take their second loan.

Any loan capital has to be repaid plus interest, usually from the Council's revenue income – which is a political decision that makes it harder to balance the budget without cuts to frontline services.

If as proposed, the Council drew down £6.4m of loan for this year, how much money next year, each year and in total would be taken out of revenue income as a result?"

Response from Councillor Janette Williamson

If the Council was to draw down £6.4m capitalisation for 21/22, the impact would be: 22/23 £457,300.

Total £8,309,163.

Each year from 2023/24 – 2041/42 is a different amount decreasing from £452,383 in 2023/24 to £378,847 in 2041/42.